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Re: Proposed Material Alterations to the Draft Thurles and Environs Local Area Plan, 2024 – 2030 

 
Dear Sir/Madam, 
 
TII acknowledges receipt of referral of the Proposed Material Alterations to the Draft Thurles and Environs Local 
Area Plan, 2024 – 2030. The Authority acknowledges and welcomes the Proposed Material Alterations arising from 
consideration of the Authority’s initial submission on the Draft Local Area Plan. In relation to other Proposed 
Material Alterations on display, TII outlines the following observations for the Councils consideration; 
 
Proposed Amendment no. 13 and no. 18 

TII notes the Proposed Amendments address one-off housing in the Town and Environs area. Proposed 
Amendment no. 18 includes a footnote that cross references to Development Plan provisions. As the Town and 
Environs area includes the strategic national road network, TII considers it important to also include reference to 
Policy 12-4 of the Development Plan and the Council policy to avoid the creation of additional access points to 
national roads to which speed limits greater than 60kmh apply. 
 
Recommendation 

TII would welcome consideration by the Council of the following:  
§ Include a cross reference in the footnote to Proposed Amendment 18 of the Draft Plan referring to Policy 

12-4 of the County Development Plan in the interests of providing clarification and early assistance to 
applicants in the preparation of any one-off housing planning application where there may be implications 
for the strategic national road network in the area. 

 
Reason: To ensure conformance with official policy provisions included in NPO 74/NSO 2 and RPO 140. 

 

Proposed Amendment no. 26 

TII notes the proposed text associated with Proposed Amendment no. 26 and the inclusion of Table 6.1. It is noted 
that Table 6.1 includes reference to road schemes/interventions including the proposed Eastern Town Bypass. 
 
In relation to the Eastern Town Bypass, TII’s submission on the Draft Plan clarified that the Scheme is not a TII 
funded national road scheme and advised that schemes proposed at a local level impacting the national road 
network should be progressed in accordance with TII Project Management Guidelines and TII Publications design 
standards. In addition, where additional connectivity is proposed to a national road, the Council shall demonstrate 
compliance with the requirements of the Section 28 Ministerial Guidelines ‘Spatial Planning and National Roads 
Guidelines for Planning Authorities’ (DoECLG, 2012). TII’s position remains as set out in the Authority’s initial 
submission on the Draft Plan. 
 
 
 



 

The Council will also be aware that funding of schemes which are not identifed as NDP national road investment 
commitments is not a matter for TII. 
 
Reason: To ensure conformance with official policy provisions included in NPO 74/NSO 2 and RPO 140. 

 
Proposed Amendment no. 37 

TII notes that Proposed Amendment no. 37 proposes introducing a new Policy to the Local Area Plan;  
 

‘Require that grid connection routing for renewable energy development proposals should avoid materially 

impacting the road network, where possible’. 
 
TII’s recommendation in the Authority’s submission on the Draft Local Area Plan advised that the Authority would 
welcome consideration being given to including an objective in the Local Area Plan, in relation to renewable energy 
and in relation to safeguarding the national road network, indicating that grid connection cable routing should seek 
to utilise available alternatives, as opposed to being placed along the strategic national road network contrary to 
the provisions of official policy. 
 
With regard to the above, TII would highlight that the Authority’s submission only relates to national roads.  
 
Conclusion 

The Authority respectfully requests that the foregoing observations are taken into consideration by the Council 
prior to the adoption of the Thurles and Environs Local Area Plan, 2024 - 2030. 
 
Yours sincerely, 

Michael McCormack 
Senior Land Use Planner 




